	
	
	



Minutes of the meeting of the Policy Committee held 
via StarLeaf Remote Meeting Platform on 11 March 2022 at 10.00 am
Present: Mr Lyn Cadwallader (Chief Executive Officer) Chair, Cllr. Mike Cuddy (Vale of Glamorgan), Cllr Wyn Edwards (Carmarthenshire), Cllr Derrick Pugh (Montgomeryshire), Cllr. Mike Theodoulou (Chair, One Voice Wales, Pembrey and Burry Port), Cllr. David Thomas (Pembrokeshire).
In attendance: Mr Alun Harries (Development Officer), Ms Rachel Carter (Local Places for Nature Officer), Dr Catrin Jones (Policy Officer)
A minute’s silence was held in memory of the passing of Cllr. Mair Stephens (Carmarthenshire) who had been a long-standing member of the committee and a huge supporter and valued asset for One Voice Wales. 
1. Apologies
Cllr Gareth Evans (Chair, Swansea), Cllr. Jayne Garland (RCT/Merthyr/Caerphilly),
In the absence of the Chair, it was agreed that Mr Lyn Cadwallader Chair the meeting.
2. Declarations of Personal Interests

There were no declarations of personal interest.

3. Minutes of the meeting held on Friday 10th December 2021
These minutes were approved and signed as a correct record of the meeting.

4. Matters Arising not on the Agenda.
None.
5. Partnership Council
The Chair and Cllr Mike Theodoulou gave a verbal report from the most recent meeting. A copy of the minutes attached for information.   
6. External consultations:

a. Consultation on planning legislation and policy for second homes and short-term holiday lets
A copy of the response prepared by the Policy Officer had been circulated. The Chair thanked Dr Catrin Jones for preparing the response who explained that it was a complex one to answer due to planning definitions.  The response noted the importance of tourism and that many areas of Wales were dependent on it and this needed to be recognised. One Voice Wales recognised that the issue of summer and holiday homes was not experienced across Wales and that it was a regional problem with no one simple solution;

It was emphasised that in the various consultations by the Welsh Government that it was very important that all of the following issues need to be addressed namely:

• Taxation

• Registration of holiday accommodation

• Planning policy

With regards to amending legislation while it was agreed that amending secondary legislation would enable immediate intervention – ideally primary legislation should be implemented.  A concern had been raised regarding the definitions as the use of days would be difficult to monitor and enforce. This may cause a problem for planning departments which could result in being unable to achieve the goal of the legislation and how therefore could monitoring be more practical.
b. Permitted Development Amendments to the Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) Order 1995;
A copy of the response to the consultation prepared by Cllr Mike Cuddy and the Policy Officer had been circulated. The Chair thanked them for preparing it. Cllr Mike Cuddy explained that OVW shared the concerns of the RTPI in relation to the additional days granted by Class A of Part 4A being retained permanently with the main concern due to the impact on already stretched enforcement teams. The response referred to the OVW specific focus on the community aspects of place making and disagreed that permitted changes of use within town centres should become permanent as this would have a significant impact on the future vitality of town centres. Experience from other nations had shown that attempts to address complex place-based issued by relaxing permitted development rights had resulted in sub-standard development taking place.  Instead, it would be appropriate to have a holistic, collaborative, evidence-based approach which was properly resourced and supported by relevant stakeholders.
c. Consultation on the proposed Welsh Language Communities Housing Plan
A copy of the response prepared by the Policy Officer had been circulated. The Chair thanked Dr Catrin Jones for preparing the response. This consultation sought views on the Welsh Government’s proposals on the Welsh Language Communities Housing Plan which offered a package of interventions to support Welsh-speaking communities with a high concentration of second homes. The response noted that One Voice Wales supported the view of the Institute of Welsh Affairs in calling on the Welsh Government to strengthen community empowerment and ownership rights. Improving community ownership rights could be transformative for people in Wales, allowing communities take control of their housing situations and provide the affordable homes that they really want and need. While the establishment of an Estate Agents Steering Group should be encouraged and supported there were questions as to how effective it would operate in the open market. The Steering Group could encourage estate agents to prioritise local people. The current situation did not do so.

d.  Draft response OVW: review of the Wales Coast Path
A copy of the response prepared by the Policy Officer had been circulated. The Chair thanked Dr Catrin Jones for preparing the response which was being undertaken on the 20th anniversary of the establishment of the Wales Coast Path. The response highlighted how the potential of the Wales Coast Path could be harnessed across the themes in order to:

· Benefit Communities

· Benefit Wales

· Harness the influence of the Path, to contribute to wider international priorities,

· Look ahead to future generations, by providing a sustainable and vibrant future for the Path

.

7. Policy items for reporting:
The following policy areas were considered:
a. One Voice Wales and WLGA Joint Working
OVW and the WLGA need to work collaboratively it the Chair was pleased to note that it can been agree to work in unity on matters including:

· Placemaking
· Covid recovery

· The digital agenda

A paper was being prepared which would include an action plan for delivery.
b. Decarbonisation Strategy Panel
A paper detailing the Terms of Reference and membership of the Local Government Decarbonisation Strategy Panel had been circulated for information.  The Chair explained that OVW, WLGA and other large public bodies had signed up to a joint protocol on decarbonisation in March 2020 which had targets to be achieved by 2030.  While Welsh Government had held meetings with the WLGA, OVW had not been party to these.  At a meeting of the Partnership Committee, concern had been raised that OVW and Community and Town Councils were being excluded.  The Decarbonisation Strategy Panel was funded by Welsh Government and the WLGA had employed 5 consultants to work with Unitary Authorities.   This concern had been raised again and the Minister had now agreed to a meeting with OVW.  The Chair reported on work ongoing with Friends of the Earth Cymru on a Decarbonisation guidance document specifically for Community and Town Council to promote good practice and include examples of possible actions in support of decarbonisation. 
c. Strategy for an Ageing Society Delivery Plan 2021
A paper outlining the delivery plan on creating an age friendly Wales and promoting a rights-based approach had been circulated for information. The Chair pointed out that the plan did not refer to the role of Community and Town Councils in the delivery plan and this concern had been raised with and accepted by Welsh Government as Community and Town Councils had a key and active role to play.   The document would be amended accordingly.  There were resource implications to this. 
d.  Ministerial Towns Actions Group:

A paper had been circulated for information, being the minutes of the Planning and Community Engagement Task and Finish Group which had met on 2 February.  This group reported to the Ministerial Town Centre Action Group. The Chair was a member of one of two sub-groups which had been established. The approach being taken since the Senedd elections last year was different to that of the Town Partnerships model but the Chair was stilly lobbying for this model and the development of place plans within localities.  This has gained support at sub-group level. There were excellent examples of Place Plans. It was disappointing that Welsh Government was not supporting the role and input of Community and Town Councils in this area as this seemed to be the right approach.  
e. HMRC update
The Chair reported that while there had been encouraging progress regarding the £150 allowance to councillors becoming tax-free in future, correspondence from the Chair of the Independent Remuneration Panel Wales had confirmed that this had not been possible in time for the 2022-23 tax year.  The matter would now be deferred until after the May elections. 
f. Save a Life Cymru

The Chief Executive was pleased to report that Mr Phil Hill, a very senior nurse in the NHS and with a vast amount of experience in cardiac arrest had been appointed to the two- year post and would commence in April.  This was an important step forward and had the potential to be a ground-breaking project within the United Kingdom and Europe. Community and Town Councils had a key role to play in the management of defibrillators.
g. Digital Officer Update

The Chief Executive reported that no-one had applied for the three- year post which had been secured to fund a Digital Officer for OVW.  Following discussion with Welsh Government, it had been agreed to submit revised costings for the role as the original salary was considered to be too low.  It was disappointing and of concern that Welsh Government was now undertaking a review to assess the need for the post, while it was considered by OVW to be a pivotal post, providing key support to Community and Town Councils needing technical support and also upgrading of the OVW website.  There was no capacity in the team to undertake this work.  The post of Governance and Digital Support Officer had also been advertised with no applications and this needed to be resolved. The post was intended to provide administrative resources internally for minute writing and to support the Digital Officer role. This would be a dedicated resource to be able to keep the OVW website up to date. 
h. Pembrokeshire Project Officer 

The Chief Executive was pleased to report that Mr Emyr John had commenced his role as Project Officer in January.  This was a 37 hrs per week post. He had since been working on developing an action plan for the coming months, including the encouragement of registrations for the forthcoming Community and Town Council elections in May. A case would be made to the WLGA to roll this type of post out to other unitary authorities in Wales. 
i. Local Places for Nature Update

Ms Rachel Carter gave a verbal update on her work, which included acting in an advisory role for any query in relation to nature and biodiversity.  She had set up ‘Pethau Bychan’, a support group which was driving up standards in the sector and was a really positive development. Two large Local Places for Nature Lottery funded projects had been secured recently for Pontypridd and Betws.  Within a period of seven months, £200k worth of grants had been secured, which was a five-fold return on investment in the post and responses to further grant applications were awaited. Site meetings to visit projects in North Wales were going well.  
j. OVW Membership Letter 2022/23
A copy of the letter had been circulated for information. This had been issues to all Community and Town Councils.  It was pleasing to note that over 650 Councils had been members in 2021-22 which was 89% of the sector.  
8. AOB
None. 
9. Date of next meeting
Friday 10th June 2022 via StarLeaf remote meeting platform
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